Brighton & Hove Allotments Strategy

Steering Group Meeting

15.30 Tuesday, 2nd December 2013

Brighton Town Hall
Present:
Vic Borrill – Director, Brighton & Hove Food Partnership

Allan Brown – Secretary, Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation

Mark Carroll – Publicity Officer, Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation
David Cooper – Allotment Officer, Brighton & Hove City Council

Jan Jonker – Head of Projects and Strategy, Cityparks & Cityclean, BHCC

Barbara Hardcastle – Public Health Specialist, Brighton & Hove City Council

Russ Howarth – Vice Chairman BHAF, Chairman Roedale Allotment Gardens Society

Alan Phillips – Chairman BHAF, Brighton & Hove Organic Gardening Group
Robert Walker – Head of Operations, Cityparks, Brighton & Hove City Council
Apologies:

Emily O’Brien - Brighton & Hove Food Partnership
Anne Glow - Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation
Emily Gardiner – Treasurer, Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation

(It was noted that Paul Neary had indicated his readiness to attend meetings again if this was helpful.)
Minutes of the last meeting:
The minutes were agreed.
Matters Arising:

Consultation event with Allotmenteers 
AP – The consultation meeting was  planned at the outset , but the enthusiasm of the survey response was such that the consultation event was a useful addition to the survey results. The comprehensive survey responses were very impressive and have clarified the views of around 900 BHAF members. The consultation event did not throw up any surprising comments that were not covered comprehensively in the large survey.

See Brighton and Hove Food Partnership report on BHAF website.

http://www.bhaf.org.uk/page_id__586_path__0p11p42p81p.aspx
            

Consultation event with "Site Reps"  

RH attended this event and said comments made by the majority of the participants confirmed the results of the survey.

There was a brief discussion on how we ensure that the comments/ action points thrown up by this event are recorded in such a manner that they can be re-visited even once the Strategy Document has been compiled.

JJ agreed to consider and offer advice on how the Strategy could inter relate to other relevant City wide strategies.

VB added to AP’s remarks and said it was always understood that these consultation events were intended to support the survey results and provide additional, more nuanced perspectives.

JJ – we need to ensure that the recommendations thrown up by these consultation events are achievable within the financial limitations faced by the BHCC.

The majority of the site reps agreed that the event was a positive experience. Site rep meeting in January 2014 – VB suggested that the results of the ‘Site Rep Consultation Event’ are fed back to the site reps prior to the January 8th 2014 ‘Site Rep meeting’.

JJ – attended the ‘Site Rep Consultation Event’ and thought it was very well organized but made a similar point to that made earlier, that the action points raised by the event are kept track of. 

VB thought that the recommendation made by the Governance Working Group, that site reps are elected by fed directly back into the Strategy, whereas some of the other action points will need to be looked at over a longer time frame.

AP asked whether all the recommendations raised by the ‘Site Rep Consultation Event’ are included in the ‘Governance Paper’? 

RH replied that not all are, but those that aren’t directly in the remit of the ‘Governance WG’ and those that aren’t need to be picked up elsewhere in the Strategy. VB suggested that these points be highlighted by FP whilst working on the final Strategy write up. (‘Rules’ may be one such issue.) It’s important that we don’t lose track of these ‘action points’.

See Brighton and Hove Food Partnership report on BHAF website.

http://www.bhaf.org.uk/page_id__587_path__.aspx
The FP had previously shared notes of their meeting with RW. Comments on this paper were requested from the Strategy group. BH raised the issue of the Public Health funding the concession. VB – had looked into this issue and referred to ‘Kirklees’ and said that there had been a lot of interest in the B&H survey results and some positive responses. VB mentioned the ‘Exercise and Referral Scheme’ – as is currently happening with swimming – and said this was an interesting angle to explore further.

There was a discussion on whether the “Graph of Doom” was controversial and how it applied to Brighton.

RW – clarified that the ‘Graph of Doom’ in his paper is not his, but is a statement of fact. 

However there were options for Councillors to decide on how to spend their reducing funds. JJ confirmed that this is the case, but the Council is looking at other funding alternatives and the BHAF will need to do likewise.

AP stated that the BHAF members are prepared to accept inflation linked price increases, in line with other services, and the BHAF would consider equitable , proportional reductions , but the survey was clear that our members, who are Council tax payers,  are not prepared to accept any major rental increase on allotment costs. We are very happy to look at cost saving measures referred to in the Reseach and Resources Working Group paper. These include reducing rubbish disposal cost, water costs savings looking at freeing up Allotment Officer time by helping with site inspections, encouraging sites to undertake more of the maintenance of their sites. AP outlined the measures the Fed has already initiated to encourage the formation of active site associations, which are better placed at ensuring greater site independence and greater self reliance. 

RW/ JJ confirmed that there is no major rent rise planned for the forth coming financial year. They additionally pointed out that the fact that there is only going to be an inflation linked rent rise is only the current administration’s proposal and that other councillors may not agree in the future. AP said that we’ll have to wait and see if the ‘graph of doom’ plays out in reality in 2015, and whether a change in central government produces a change in public expenditure. RW – the overall financial position is unlikely to change, even with a change in central government. JJ we need to keep this issue at the forefront of our thinking. 

AP stressed there needs to be an ongoing dialogue between the BHCC and BHAF, to ensure that the way the controversial  67% rent rise of 2012 was proposed isn’t repeated. VB suggested that we formally record in the Strategy how this dialogue will occur and in what forum – e.g.. proposed ‘Allotment Forum’ group. 

1. Background to strategy origins and purpose

RH went through the notes of the meeting from December 2012 to pick up on items that may have been discussed but neglected. These were:

Federation registering as a ‘Friendly Society’(suggested by Paul Neary).

Reasons for why people are leaving their plots. We are unlikely to be able to gather this information at this late stage. DC suggested that when people contact the Allotment Service to give up their plots, there could be a follow up email requesting their reasons for giving up.

Register of ‘mentor volunteers’.

Plot holders linking with Stanmer Nursery. Allotment shops as possible outlet for Stanmer Nursery. Also possible collaboration on equipment and equipment servicing. RW stressed that anything that’s commercially viable for Stanmer Nurseries they would be interested in pursuing. RH suggested that we can let our members know about Stanmer Nurseries and that 3000 additional gardeners that could be using their services and creating stronger bonds. (Sarah and Dennis from Stanmer Nurseries to get in contact with Fed.)

BH raised people with disabilities, especially those in ‘deprived areas’. Can we weight the allotment waiting list to ensure that this demographic get prioritized access to allotments? (There are currently vacancies on limited mobility beds on some allotment sites.) Links to ‘Emotional Health and Wellbeing Strategy’ are currently being compiled so strategically these could be linked.

MC – are people with physical and mental wellbeing currently filtered on the waiting list. DC said that they are only filtered if they express and interest in a limited mobility bed. DC said he has amalgamated the limited mobility waiting list as it is understood that they would need to have transport to get to any of the sites where limited mobility beds are available, so all of the sites would be equally accessible.

AP suggested that we make an action plan about priority applicants, as the unemployed can benefit greatly from access to allotments. Perhaps we could prioritize their needs, by having 10 plots for example that could be available for them. RW stressed the difficulty of ensuring that this carried out fairly, RH suggested this could be linked to ‘doctor’s referral.’ DC confirmed that he already considers such requests and works with site reps to ensure access. 

AP suggested that we may be able to work with specific ‘community groups’ that currently have plots/ spaces on the allotments. BH noted the interlinkages there were between mental health, high stress and unemployment.

VB – if there was a priority in place then we could determine a mechanism whereby we could achieve this. The unemployed, due to its transient nature and the nature of being available for work etc., is probably one of the most difficult demographic to prioritize. Referral system is the more realistic option. 

DC suggested a fast tracking system is a more realistic and immediate approach, rather than deciding on a predetermined proportion of land, which may create problems.

RH brought up the ‘Equalities and Impact Assessment’ that Gillian Marston first raised – DC has written the first draft. This will be discussed with the BHAF at the next Liaison Meeting. DC to get draft to FP at earliest opportunity.
2. WG1 Governance of Allotments 

(See Appendix 1) 

Participation of allotmenteers in the management of the allotments.

Encouragement of site associations and societies.

Election of site reps. VB suggested that this may be more realistic if it was done on a two year basis. RW raised the issue that site reps that issue notices may get voted out if this was done on an annual basis. A longer period of appointment may be more practical. RH – in reality many of the site rep elections won’t be opposed, but in time this will move the appointment of site reps into a more representative process.

RH suggests a more coherent referral system and better timing between the various meetings that are currently held.

RW clarified that rule changes can’t be done too regularly as they will have to be passed through the legal team etc. So rule review would realistically only happen every 2 or 3 years.

RH raised the issue of the under representation of women on the various committees/ site reps etc. Possibly the establishment to specific group to represent women. JJ said that we have an obligation to ensure racial equalities as well as gender.

RW suggested that a hierarchy of rules may enable officers to make decisions on certain rules without them needing to be referred to the legal dept. etc.

RH discussed the importance of ensuring that the allotment experience is as stress free as possible. AP commended the agreement made between the BHAF and the Allotment Officer targeting the worst 10%, as opposed to the previous year’s approach of issuing a large amount of notices on some sites that caused stress and were unmanageable. 

Co-working has emerged from several of the consultation events/ survey as being a valuable aspect to promote, that may also reduce the waiting list. 

JJ asked for clarification on the decision making process and how this works/ will work in practice. Perhaps some sort of diagram clarifying the decision making process would be helpful. JJ made the point that open ended rules make enforcement difficult. 

DC enquired as to difference in roles of ‘site contact’ and ‘site rep’. DC said that we need someone on site to fulfill both responsibilities. RH said this is an interim policy, as ultimately we would like all site reps to be elected and thus properly representative. DC – we need to ensure that there are sufficient personal on site to fulfill both roles – ie. representing council to plot holders and vice versa.

3. WG 2 Land 

(See Appendix 2) 

MC discussed the decision made in 2008/ 2009 between the BHAF and BHCC to make more half plots available, however, in the process this became a policy of only letting half plots. The waiting list that may have prompted this policy has subsequently been revised through the 2013 waiting list survey, so this will have an impact on the ‘half size only’ policy. 

The BHAF feel that the optimum size of an allotment plot is a traditional full plot. (250m2), though it accepted the wish of the majority of those on the waiting list for half plots and micro beds.

V.B. noted that the Surveys showed that people were strongly in favour of offering a choice of plot sizes.

Recommendation of the BHAF is that the current provision of plots is maintained as it largely matches the demand highlighted by the survey results.

JJ asked how does the current spread of sites with a higher percentage of full plots match the demographic of people using the allotments. So presumably sites that have a larger percentage of families using a site, as they would probably want full plots?

MC said the implementation of the micro-bed system would probably have to be implemented by site associations, as the additional workload on the allotment officer would be unrealistic. There is the potential to charge ‘micro-bedders’ more per sq metre, as they would have shared tool storage facilities/ shared leisure facilities.

Providing micro beds would also help reduce the waiting list.

VB thought that charging more for half plots than full plots was problematic as even though the admin costs are the same for full plots as it they are for half plots, full plots may use more water than half plots. JJ questioned this. AP stated that the Working Group had thought that differential should be explored, as some cost were for the administration of the rental and some were proportionate to the amount of land.

VB said that community groups as well as Site Associations could oversee the ‘micro-beds, which would become clearer after the survey of community groups. 

JJ – we need to ensure that ‘micro-beds’ doesn’t become a short cut to getting half plots. AP suggested that it could be stated that ‘micro-bedders’ need to work their ‘micro-beds’ for at least three years before any possible upgrade. 

RW – we need to distinguish whether the drop in waiting list is due to plot splitting or an overall reduction in demand. We should be able to go back through the waiting list to determine the trends. Are we looking for more allotment land?

AP asked what is a reasonable waiting list? Noting that with the revised waiting list the average wait might be 2years. (2 years is perhaps as long as it should be, while under 1 year not long enough.) AP suggested that concessions/ rent free plots and possibly fast tracking could be offered to people who are prepared to take on badly overgrown plots and bring them back into usage.

AP said the three main issues that the BHAF came into the process with are:

A full review of the Waiting list figures

Ensuring no disproportionate rent rises

Offering opportunities for full plots (Plot sizes choice)

If we could come to agreement over plot size/ choice, the one major outstanding issue, then we would be in a position to develop a positive partnership in going forward with an action plan to implement an agreed strategy.

AB asked RW whether the BHCC Strategy Team were intending to back the BHAF recommendations on offering a choice of plot size and ensuring a provision of traditional full size plots. A decision needs to be made as we are in the process of writing up the Strategy and the various parties need to be in agreement over these core issues if we are to realistically submit the Strategy Document by the March deadline. 

RW said he needed a few days to work back through the waiting list figures, to see whether a trend could be determined as to the levels of demand. 

4. WG3 Research and Resources 

(See Appendix 3) 

Due to time constraints we were unable to discuss this paper, although it had been circulated and read by all attendees prior to the meeting and many of the issue discussed earlier on the agenda.

5. Drafting of the Strategy document.

VB introduced EO’B’s ‘Strategy Drafting Process’ paper.  

JJ – suggested a workshop with councillors, to take place in January 2014, so they are briefed in detail about the recommendations of the Strategy Committee. JJ would be in contact with AP on this.

6. Concluding the Strategy

We’re still aiming for the 28th January 2014 deadline in order to get it to the Environmental Committee Meeting in March 2014.

7. Any other Business

None.
Dates of next meetings.
9-30 AM TUESDAY 21 JANUARY

9-30 AM TUESDAY 4 FEBRUARY

9-30 AM TUESDAY 4 MARCH  
Appendix 1

DRAFT PAPER FOR INCLUSION IN THE BRIGHTON AND HOVE ALLOTMENT STRATEGY FROM THE GOVERNANCE SUB-GROUP.

Clearly the land on which Allotmenteers practice their calling is either directly owned by, or otherwise made available to Brighton and Hove City Council. The Council has a legal duty to provide Allotment sites, and implicit in that, is a duty to manage them appropriately. The Council is democratically accountable to the entire voting population of the City. So on issues of Governance the Council must retain the final say.

However there is a broad consensus in the Council,  that participation by users of services in the management and delivery of those services, is a positive. It can increase efficacy. It can improve efficiency. It can enhance equality of access. 

This is the spirit that underlines the development of the Allotment Strategy itself. This section on the governance of the Allotment Service seeks to identify a structure in which participation in service delivery and management by the service users is a permanent feature rather than a one-off consultation.

Participation comes with a cost. Most notably the cost is in time and energy. We would anticipate that there will be some reluctance and/or resistance on the part of some service users, to engage with the responsibilities that are inextricably involved with their rights to benefit from an Allotment Service. None of the partners in the development of this strategy are ignorant of the desire of Allotmenteers to be left alone to get on with their gardening. We believe that the positive benefits of participation will overcome such reluctance. Allotment service users will see direct improvements as a result of their contributions. We expect that they will also experience personal benefits from their engagement.

· Site Societies and Associations provide good opportunities for alotmenteers to express their views.Where there are no such societies it should be a strategic aim to encourage their formation.

· Smaller sites may choose to affiliate to pre-existing societies.

· Societies should be encouraged to make formal links with the Allotment Federation.

· There may be a positive role for a regular meeting of societies’ representatives (in the manner of a focus group) to discuss issues from the practical (shared ordering of seeds, materials and equipment) through to governance issues such as the revision and interpretation of rules.

· “Site Representative” is in some cases, a misnomer. Wherever possible each site should have one or more Representatives. These should be annually nominated by plotholders on the site and subject to election if there are more candidates than posts.

· On sites where there is a society or association it should be a responsibility of that body to organize the call for nominations and any election. The society should take account of the fact that not all plotholders may be society members. Nominations and voting for Site Representatives should be open to all plotholders.

· On sites where there is no society or association, nominations for site reps should be called for by the Allotments Office in conjunction with the Allotments Federation and any election be organized by them.

· If it proves impossible to elect a site representative The Allotment Officer may recruit and appoint a Site Contact. His or her contact details will be given to the Federation.

· There may be some benefit in regular (perhaps annual) meetings of a small group of site representatives and contacts. 

· The “Site Representatives Meetings” should be transformed into a City Allotment Forum. The Forum should be attended by:

·  Site Representatives,

·  Site Contacts, 

· The Allotments Officer and/or  his/her nominees, 

· Representatives from Societies

· Representatives from Community Plots

· Members of the Federation Committee

· And may be attended by:

· Members of the City Council

· Officers of the City Council

· Representatives of other bodies e.g. The Police, Health Authority, Wildlife interest groups, Community organizations, etc.

· The City Allotment Forum should have, as a regular agenda items something like “Issues to be referred to the Allotment Liaison Group” and “Report from the Allotment Liaison Group”.

· The timings of meetings of the City Allotment Forum and the Allotment Liaison Group should be organized in such a way that issues referred by the Forum can be dealt with by the Liaison Group and reported on in a regular cycle.

· Wherever possible the papers presented to the Liaison Group, (statistics, maintenance reports, correspondence) should be available on display at the meetings of the Forum. It is NOT suggested that multiple copies be printed.

· The terms of reference for the two groups should be subject to frequent review (at least annually) by each group. Each can make suggestions to the other for adjustments to its terms of reference. Broadly speaking the terms of reference should be:

· The City Allotments Forum exists as an advisory body which represents and expresses any concerns of people involved in and affected by Allotment Gardening in Brighton and Hove. It can make representations and recommendations to the Allotment Liaison Group on any practical and policy issues that it wishes to be dealt with. It will receive reports from the Allotment Liaison Group and may comment on, adopt or reject proposals contained in these reports.

· The Allotment Liaison Group is charged with the duty of making practical proposals to address any concerns raised by the City Allotments Forum. It will report to that body and, where possible, execute changes in the administration of the Allotment Service that satisfy the needs and wishes of the City Allotments Forum.

·   The Allotment Rules should be subject to regular review. This could be a costly and time-consuming exercise since the rules form part of a legal contract between the City Council and the Allotment Tenants, and as such need to legally overseen. However an annual process of identifying rules that need to be revised, coupled with an occasional procedure for making substantive changes should be an ambition of the Strategy. It may be the case that broad outlines can be enshrined as the legally binding rules, with detailed revision. For example a broad outline might state something like “No tenant may bring onto the site any object or substance that will cause environmental damage to the allotment either during the tenancy or after the surrender of the tenancy”. As information becomes available, as happened with corrugated asbestos, about the dangers of a particular substance, the rules could be developed to meet the new knowledge. A notice may have to go to all plot holders (included perhaps with their annual invoice)  to inform them that new environmental dangers have been identified and that they could face eviction if they introduced any of the hazardous substance after the date of the notice, and that they should seek support in removing any pre-existing samples.

· There should be tests for both existing and any new rules. These may be subject to future discussion but some tests could be:

· Is this rule enforceable?

·  Can we handle pre-existing breeches of this rule? (as with the Tyre Amnesty)

· Does this rule protect the environment, other current tenants or future tenants from genuine risk of harm?

· Would enforcement of this rule be proportionate to such harm?

· Site representatives and contacts have the front line task of applying the allotment rules. There should be a programme of “moderation” meetings, physically visiting one or more sites. This would help to develop a sense of consistency in the interpretation of the rules, particularly for newer representatives and contacts. We would hope that reps and contacts would welcome this opportunity but it may become necessary to make it an obligation of accepting the role. 

· The rules, and general governance of the service, need to be adjusted to address the whole issue of “community plots”. The service will continue to welcome such initiatives but there needs to be some developing consensus in how group tenancies can be accommodated. For example, as a bare minimum any community group should be required to demonstrate to the service that it  has policies on membership that are in accordance with the council’s equalities policies. 

· The Allotment Federation itself is in a process of revising its structures and constitution. Some of its ideas are in anticipation of changes outlined in this section of the strategy. The Federation’s role, in part, could be to oversee the democratic accountability of all the strands of governance outlined here. It is aiming to develop its federal nature as an umbrella organization for societies, associations, community groups and individual plot-holders. It hopes to be a conduit for the sharing of best practice between differing sections of its membership. It will continue to be a centralizing voice for promoting the interests of its members. Its aims and objectives, along with its partially revised constitution, should form an appendix to this strategy.  

Appendix 2

BHAF Recommendations on Plot Size   Mark Carroll, Allan Brown, Land Group, BHAF Committee
Traditionally a standard full size allotment plot is a plot of 10 rods (equivalent to approx 250m²) and this is still the standard plot size across the country.  This is the amount of land considered necessary for a family to grow sufficient produce and to practice proper, safe crop rotation. While a full size plot is perhaps too large for many of today’s plot holders, it is historically, and still, the optimum size for a properly functioning allotment plot.

In 2009, as a solution to relieve pressure from a perceived large waiting list BHCC decided to offer only half plots to new tenants and to halve every full plot that became available for rent and rent it to two people. However, a recent survey has shown that the number of people on the allotment waiting list is less than half that previously assumed; whilst current and forecast plot size demand broadly reflects the current spread available.

Given that continuing the policy of dividing plots is no longer necessary to reduce the size of the allotment waiting list to a manageable level, but would lead to an imbalance between demand and provision of plots, the allotment federation recommends that the council ceases its policy of only issuing half plots and maintains the current provision of half and full plots.

While certainly getting more people on the allotments, and also providing people with a plot size that many do want, the Brighton and Hove Allotment Federation believe that the ‘half plot only’  policy has also had adverse effects on the allotment service, adverse effects that are increasing as the policy continues despite having already reached its maximum beneficial effect. See appendix 1. We support a choice of plot size, but soon, if the current policy continues, the choice to garden a traditional full plot will be lost. There are now only around 800 full plots left in the city.

For some time, the Site Reps, (the volunteers who manage the lettings), have been telling us that when they are given the next 40 names on the waiting list, that they can only ever contact about a half of them. Due to this feedback from Site Reps that many people on the waiting list no longer wanted plots or have moved away, in October 2013, as part of the strategy process, a review was made of the waiting list. People on the list were asked to reconfirm that they still wanted an allotment. The number actually waiting for an allotment is much lower than previously thought, over 1000 less in fact.

Allotment waiting list

9th January 2012: 2020
9th January 2013: 1937
9th November 2013: 828 (after waiting list review)

Number of Allotment Plots in the City 
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Council stated total number of plots in 2008 as 2300. Breakdown by plot size figures for 2008 are our best estimate as the Council does not hold the historical data on plot size.. Breakdown figures for 2013 are correct.
These charts show an increase in the number of plots in the city from 2311 to 3111 without any actual extra land being allocated, due to the halving of plots as they become available to rent.

Data from the plot holders and waiting list survey 2013

What size plot would you choose?

Responses from the waiting list survey.

Q15. “If you could choose an allotment size, what size would you pick?”

18% said ‘full size’ plot 

55% said ‘half plot’

22% said ‘a compact bed’. (For example 4m x 5m) 

These figures give us a clear indication of how allotment land should be divided in order to fulfil future demand. Most people clearly would choose a half plot, but 18% would choose a full plot, showing a clear demand for maintaining a provision of ‘Full plots’.

In fact the percentage of people choosing full or half plots closely matches the provision as it stands at the moment. See graph above for 2013
It is interesting that 22% would prefer a ‘compact bed’ of approx only 20 m².  While this size of bed is not really an allotment as such, if people were to be offered a bed this size then the 22% (182 people) wanting this option could fit on approximately the area of only 20 full plots, again reducing the pressure for land significantly. This would bring the true number of people waiting for full and half plots down to only 646 people.
Is your plot size big enough for your needs?

851 plot holders completed the survey and that represents 30% of all plot holders.

Q10. “How would you rate the amount of land you have for your current needs?”

Q11. “Do you expect your needs to change over the next 5 years?”
Most people (75.7%) with ‘half plots’ felt their plot size was ‘about right’, however; 22.2% of people with ‘half plots’ felt their plots were ‘too small’ 38% of people with ‘half plots’ said they were likely to want a bigger space with the next 5 years.

There was a marked difference with those who have a full plot.

93.6% of people with ‘full plots’ felt their plots were ‘about right’.  Only 4.4% of people with ‘full plots’ felt their plots were ‘too small’

Disregarding plot size:

82.4% of people were happy with the size of their plots 

It therefore looks like the present balance between numbers of full plots and half plots is about right. However, if plot halving were to continue, this figure would inevitably fall.

Should there be a choice of plot size?

Q27. “A key issue for the strategy is plot sizes. Since 2009 it has been the policy of the Council to only let 125m2 plots (half plots). One suggestion for the strategy is that there should be a choice of plot sizes.”

In response to the question ‘should current plot holders have the opportunity to change plot size?’
683 people replied. 91% of people either agreed or strongly agreed.

In response to the question ‘should people joining the waiting list have a choice of plot size?’
691 people replied. 75% of people either agreed or strongly agreed.
Conclusions
Combining the 18% of people on the waiting list who want a full plot, and the future wishes of the 38% of people who have half plots but may want a larger plot in the next 5 years, we think it is reasonable to suggest that the provision of full plots should be at around 25% of the total number of plots. The current provision in 2013 therefore broadly matches the perceived current and future demand for full size plots. 
	2013
	
	

	current figures
	
	

	plot size in square meters
	number of plots
	percentage

	under 100m²
	190
	6.11%

	101 to 124m²
	202
	6.49%

	125m² HALF PLOTS
	1605
	51.59%

	126m² to 199m²
	131
	4.21%

	200m²
	107
	3.44%

	201m² to 249m²
	35
	1.13%

	250m² FULL PLOTS
	829
	26.65%

	over 250m²
	12
	0.39%

	
	3111
	


The current balance of full plots and half plots in the City closely reflects the expressed requirements of both plot holders and those on the waiting list who participated in the Allotment Strategy Survey.

However, if the current policy of plot halving was to continue, the proportion of half to full plots would rise and the allotment service would no longer be able to meet the wishes of its allotment community.

Based on the evidence gathered we strongly recommend that the halving of full plots stops and that the current provision is maintained. We recommend that the percentage of full plots should not fall below 25% of plots.
In Summary

The Brighton and Hove Allotment Federation recommends that the current policy of halving all plots that become available for rent is stopped, and that the current allocation of plot sizes be maintained as it currently is.

Half plots:   50%

Full plots:    25%

Other sizes:  25%

We recommend that new tenants should have a choice as to the size of plot they wish to take. Those opting for full plots will only be around 1 in 5 of applicants. They should be well informed prior to choosing a plot size as to the expected hours and work they would need to put in to properly maintain a full plot. The letting of full plots and half plots should continue to be managed by the Site Reps and the Council. We recommend those current plot holders on half plots who wish to do so, should also be allowed to either take a full plot or match and swap plots with other tenants on their site, in order to either up or downsize their plot size. See appendix 2.
How to provide ‘compact beds’ of 4m x 5m to the 22% that would choose them needs exploring.  If extra facilities were provided, (for example a shared shed) then a higher rent, pro rata, could be charged to cover the increased administration and even increase revenue. If the Council were reluctant to take on this extra administration then Allotment Associations and Community projects could be encouraged to manage and allocate the provision of ‘compact beds’ of 4m x 5m for those who want them. 

Plot Size: appendix (a)

Adverse effects of allowing only a half plot per tenant, and issues we will encounter more profoundly if the plot chopping policy continues.

1. Crop Rotation. The traditional and safe way of gardening on an allotment will cease. On half plots there is no room for proper crop rotation, for organic gardening, for compost heaps, or for leaving ground fallow for regeneration, all of which were very important in reducing pests and diseases and maintaining the bio diversity found on allotments. Intensifying the allotments may lead to intensive methods of gardening.

2. Intensification. If this policy is continued to its ultimate conclusion, eventually all plots will be chopped in half. Doubling the number of plots means the inevitable doubling of the number sheds, doubling the number of paths, (thus actually losing growing land) doubling the amount of rubbish, doubling the ‘leisure’ areas etc.  It also doubles the pressure on amenities like water taps, haulage ways, etc. Some plots are now very thin, this will inevitably lead to more disputes over borders etc, and more problems for the allotments officer to deal with.

3. Administration. The allotment officer and the allotment administrator’s workload increases each time a plot is halved and rented to two people. The number of plots let and the administration thereof is already up by 35% since 2009. The ‘half plot only’ policy will eventually double the administrative work for the Council, the allotment officer and the Volunteer Site Reps all for the same revenue. 
4. Fairness. Traditional Allotment Gardeners who may be retired, part time or unemployed, and have more time are being denied a full plot in order to supply half plots to tenants who perhaps have less time and cannot cope with a full plot. So keen and good gardeners are being disadvantaged. Offering half plots as standard possibly encourages those with less time or commitment. This releases latent demand that was previously suppressed by the inability of many people to cope with a full plot. While we do not object to people only taking a half plot we do not believe it should be at the expense of more traditional plot holders. 

It should also be noted that Site Reps are still entitled to a Full Plot. A certain amount of ‘plot jealousy’ is erupting on sites between those restricted to a half plot, who want more, and those who have historic full plots. This is not helping in regards to maintaining healthy site communities. 

5. Balance. It should also be noted that the present policy of halving plots was bought in to alleviate the pressure of a very large waiting list. However in the 1990’s when allotments were not in demand, the Council had a policy of allowing people to rent up to 4 Full size plots, (to ensure allotments were kept in use and generating revenue). However if the current popularity trends were to change and allotments fell ‘out of fashion’ this would lead to numerous vacant half plots falling into disuse. Trying to rent lots of separate half plots to the remaining people would be very problematic. We believe this is another reason why maintaining a provision of Full plots is sensible.
Plot Size: appendix (b)

1. It has been suggested that current plot holders could be allowed another half plot only if they ‘proved themselves’ on a half plot first, and that new tenants should continue to be only allowed a half plot.


While sounding sensible, we are of the opinion that a policy of restricting new plot-holders to a half plot at the outset of their tenancy, and only allowing ‘moving up’ to a full plot when they have proved themselves is practically unworkable.
From the management perspective we think such a policy would be complex and time consuming to implement, and would load more work onto the already stretched allotment officer. Issues that would need addressing would include;


1. What criteria would the allotment office use to decide that a plot holder had proved themselves?

2. How would the allotment officer include this process in his already stretched schedule?
3. Who would consider the appeal process if full plot requests were denied?
4. Would differing styles of gardening be favoured over others?

From the plot holder’s perspective, we also think such a policy would be unpopular.


5. Plot-holders are unlikely to want to have to leave their well worked half plot for a possibly overgrown full plot, essentially having to start from scratch all over again.
6. The chances of an adjoining half plot becoming available are slim and having two separate half plots (possibly at some distance from each other) is also unlikely to be practical or desirable.


Seeing as those choosing a full plot would only be around 20% anyway we think by far the easier method would be simply allowing a free choice. If potential tenants were well informed as to the amount of work and hours they would need to spend on a full plot, we feel most would make the right choice. Not all applicants are novice gardeners; some have had allotments before or will have co-worked on allotments already. These people would know what having a full plot would entail. 


Simple Solution


We suggest;

First ask all current plot holders on half plots if they would wish to up-size to a full plot forthwith. We believe this would be a small percentage. We suggest dealing with them as best we can, though not ideal, by offering an extra half plot or a new full plot as available. (Some checks could be made, for example checking that these applicants had not received weed or cultivation notices recently.)

Once the current plot holders were dealt with we would then suggest offering all new tenants a well informed choice as to which plot size they took. The provision of plot sizes would remain, so there may be a longer wait for a full plot than a half plot. Although some tenants may choose to take two separate half plots.
This solution doesn’t require any extra work for the allotment officer or the site reps.

Appendix 3

Finances and the allotment strategy

The Working group on Research and Resources reviewed the Council’s actual income and expenditure on the City’s allotment service for 2012/13 (Rental income 107,155 and expenditure £ 155,123) and the projected budget for 2013/14 ( Rental  income 109,000 and expenditure £ 160,130)  . The shortfall between income and expenditure was a little over £48,000 in 2012/13 and is likely to be about £51,000 in 2013/14.

Expenditures

Allotment management costs.

The major costs were for staffing including the Allotment Officer, the Administrator both of whom are primarily office based (32 %) and two on site operatives (24%) which in total will be about £90,000 in the financial year 2013/14. These direct staff costs, represent 56% of expenditure, while there are other indirect staff cost.

 It was not within the scope of the strategy to explore whether there was scope for more efficiencies or reduction in the costs of the office based service and this was not included in the survey of plot holders/ Allotmenteers. Almost a third of those answering the questionnaire (258 People) offered suggestions on  ways to make the allotment service more efficient or provided ideas on how to save money . There could be prospects of reducing the cost of operatives and related costs (see below) by greater self-management and limiting the time and money spent on rubbish removal. However discussions on this topic began in the autumn of 2013, focusing on one site with an effective association, and are continuing.

Significant time in the summer months has to be spent currently by the Allotments Officer in the inspection of sites, while in the winter considerable time is needed for processing bills for the annual payment of rent by tenants to ensure that the revenue of £ 109,000 is achieved.

Computing and other Services:

Computing, legal services and senior management costs are not shown in the budgeted figure of £161,000 for allotments for 2013/4. However during the strategy there was evidence that on occasions it was difficult to obtain accurate data speedily and that the current computing systems for Waiting list management and Billing were very time consuming for staff. It is not the role of the Strategy Steering Group to judge whether these systems are fit for purpose but it was clear that these needed a careful review as significant savings of time may be made, while a better service may be provided for residents (e.g. applicants knowing where they were on the waiting list) and good , easily accessed data for the Council, the Allotment Federation and the City as a whole. 

Rubbish and other on site maintenance services.

Higher related cost items included in 2013/14 budget were Rubbish clearance £9,000 ( 5.6%) . However this is for specific containers and does not include the significant time allocated by on site Operatives or Private contractors.  Private contractors £ 9,400 ( 5.9%), Equipment and materials  £8,000 ( 5%), Vehicle costs  £ 6,500 ( 4%) amounting to just under £33,000 ( 20.6%), which together with the Operatives costs amount to 44.6% of the total expenditures. In some authorities deposits are paid at the outset that may be withheld if rubbish is not removed on departure. These are often modest amounts ( £25)  that would not cover these costs, while higher, more realistic deposits may make allotments unaffordable for those on low incomes or with small amounts of savings. 

Water costs

 Water supply and sewerage costs were the next highest item at around £33,000 in 2012/13 reducing to £25,000 (15.6%) in 2013/14 following the resolution of long term billing issues. Some authorities charge separately for water, some authorities do not provide water, while in future with new site metering that is being introduced-, with effective billing systems it may be possible to allocate water charges to individual sites. There has been water wastage in the past on site, with some individuals being insensitive to the costs, while there has been little work done to emphasise the possibilities of water harvesting from roofs in the winter and water conservation in the summer. The Working Group detected irregularities in the amounts charged per site and per year and that   there is belief that water leaks may also have quite a high impact on water costs

Other Costs

Other significant costs include general office costs, postage, computing etc. at about £ 6,000 (3.75%); a similar amount of £6000 to the Brighton and Hove Allotment Federation. This allocation to BHAF in future will be primarily targeted at developing and strengthening allotment site Community associations.

The major areas cost areas in 2013/14 are Allotment Service (Office based 36%), Allotment Service  Operatives (on site  45%) – including staff and support costs- and Water (   15%) . There is a hidden cost of rubbish removal as a considerable amount of the operatives time may be spent on this. However no study of the use of staff time was commissioned.

Possible Savings

 At the consultative meeting of allotmenteers many found it difficult to comment as they did not know the detail of the council costs and the time spent by Council employees in undertaking specific functions. It has been noted that there may be some scope for staffing costs to be reduced over time through more self-management on sites, particularly of time consuming activities including inspections. 

There may be efficiencies achieved by improved computer software on the waiting list data base and on the administration of labour intensive activities ( e.g. delegation of plot inspections to local associations) .  Some savings may be made by campaigns to reduce water costs, while better monitoring is important for saving money by fixing water leaks. There have been suggestions that there could be incentives and disincentives by site to reduce water costs (15% of Budget), though this may add to the bureaucracy. It may also be possible to reduce the cost of rubbish removal or to have a deposit system that was affordable and appropriate, but prevention of rubbish accumulation is much more likely to be effective.

Income Sources

Council contribution

Council officials have pointed out that such is the funding of local authorities that, if current trends persists, only those statutory service that have to be funded will be funded. The implications would be that allotments would have to become self-financing. In the survey of allotmenteers, two thirds of respondents did not know that the rents from plot holders did not meet the costs of the services and that the shortfall was met from Council funds.  

Attitudes towards rental cost.

In the survey of over 900 allotmenteers, 47 % of those who responded to the survey, thought that the cost of the allotment was about right while 45% thought that it was good or excellent value for money. Just under 7 % thought that it was poor value and under 1 % though that it was very poor value. Evidently the very large majority think that the cost is either about right, good or excellent value for money.

Nevertheless 76% of respondents believe that the Council should continue to meet the costs of the service that are not met by rents of from plot holders. Furthermore only 17 % of respondents believed that rents should be increased for all tenants to meet the difference between income and expenditure. 53 % disagreed or disagreed strongly with the statement that rents should be increased but not to those on concession rates.  49 % disagreed or disagreed strongly with the statement that the rental should take into account that it costs as much to administer a half plot as a full plot. There was little support for the proposal that water use should be rationed (18%) and even less support for the proposal that water should be charged for additionally (7%).

On income it is clear that if rentals were to increase disproportionally there would be very considerable opposition from allotmenteers. Allotmenteers clearly have a vested interest here, but Councillors should anticipate a highly negative reaction.  More acceptable, but still opposed by over half, would be to increase rentals while offering protection for those on concessionary rates. It is possible that some of those over 60 might forego their concessions, however the extra income is likely to be small.

 Just over half might accept the suggestion that rentals should take proper account of the administrative cost of dealing with each allotmenteers. It may be attitudes will change over time or there would be a greater acceptance of increases, if it were seen to be funding new cost-neutral allotment sites. Only time will tell here. 

At the consultative meeting of allotmenteers many found it difficult to comment on the budget as they did not know the detail of the council costs. However there were several comments suggesting that sponsorship might be sought from businesses. 

The BHAF has taken the view that while it is reasonable for allotment rentals to increase with the cost of inflation and it may be appropriate to accept rental rises proportionate to the decreases in central government support, it is unacceptable for allotmenteers to bear a disproportionate burden. It is pointed out that the 3000 allotmenteers and the many more allotment users pay taxes, including Council taxes that average £ 1100 per household, while there are many health, mental health ( see addendum) and environmental benefits to the city from allotments.This position has been reinforced by the evidence in the survey.   


BHAF 22 November 2013
Addendum.

Stress and costs of Mental Health

The survey also emphasised that on a scale of 1 to 10 , 90% of allotmenteers believed that allotments were important to their health ( range 7 to 10)  and a remarkable 42% gave this figure a top rating of 10. A very significant number of allotmenteers ( 92%) agreed or strongly agreed with the statement that a benefit of having an allotment was to improve mental health / provide stress relief, with individuals providing important anecdotal evidence.

NHS Website states that

”In England, mental health conditions cost approximately £105 billion a year, due to loss of earnings and associated treatment and welfare costs. The cost to an individual with a mental health illness can also be high because left untreated, such conditions can result in unemployment, homelessness, the break-up of families, and suicide.”

 This amounts on average to approximately £2,000 for every man, woman and child in England, noting that up to one person in four experience some form of mental health illness in their lifetime.

The NHS also notes that the cost of Diabetes cost is approximately £23.7 billion with direct and indirect costs in the UK in 2010/11, including both direct and indirect costs. Forms of diabetes are preventable through the consumption of good food and undertaking health exercise. 

This amounts on average to a spend of over £4,000 each year for every man , woman and child in the UK, noting that approximately 4.5% of the adult population have type 2 diabetes. NICE emphasise local action to promote a healthy diet and physical activity among communities at high risk.

Consequently Allotments for both large proportions of the community and for vulnerable groups should be regarded as a very good investment in preventative health care.
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